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I assume that, as a reader of Prairie History, you value 
information and artifacts that connect us to the histo-
ry of the land in which we live. If you do, and you live 

in Manitoba, I want to warn you about a little-known 
crisis that has developed slowly over the last several 
decades, and which threatens the future of the past.

In 2020, as President of the Manitoba Historical 
Society (MHS), I proposed that we meet with our coun-
terparts in other Provincial Heritage Agencies (PHAs) 
to discuss hosting a Manitoba Heritage Summit. Its 
purpose would be to foster dialogue among the agencies 
and to share experiences and information to mutual 
benefit. In meetings held to organize the Summit in the 
fall of that year, it became clear that the MHS had a lot 
in common with its sister organizations: the Association 
for Manitoba Archives, the Association of Manitoba 
Museums, Heritage Winnipeg, the Jewish Heritage 
Centre of Western Canada, La Société historique de 
Saint-Boniface, the Manitoba Archaeological Society, 
and the Manitoba Genealogical Society.

Most notable of our commonalities was a concern 
over the inadequacy of funding that we each receive 
from the Manitoba government. For the MHS, an 
operating grant from the government is an essential 
part of our annual budget, for which we are grateful, 
but it has not had a meaningful increase in at least two 
decades. The funding process starts with the amount a 
PHA received last year, then potentially whittles it down 
from there. There is no mechanism for any increase in 
funding. Indeed, when inflation is taken into account, 
our provincial funding has decreased. Yet, government 
expectations of the amount of work that we must do 

to justify our funding has remained unchanged or has 
increased. In short, we must do more … with less.

In the aftermath of the 2020 Heritage Summit, the 
PHAs hired a consultant to compile statistics and 
information for a report on the state of the heritage com-
munity in Manitoba. That report confirmed our initial 
perceptions and was the basis for a panel discussion at 
the second Heritage Summit held in October 2021.

In the spring of 2022, representatives of the eight 
PHAs asked to meet with the Honourable Andrew 
Smith, the minister responsible for the heritage portfo-
lio, to draw to his attention our concerns over provincial 
support of our work. Although we had a congenial and 
(we thought at the time) productive meeting, a subse-
quent letter from provincial staff advised that no new 
funding would be forthcoming. This was the leadup, 
therefore, for a session at the third Heritage Summit 
in October 2022, chaired by Michel Lagacé (Board 
Chair,  La Société historique de Saint-Boniface) with 
presentations by Thomas McLeod (Executive Director, 
Association of Manitoba Museums), Alicia Gooden 
(President, Manitoba Archaeological Society), and me.

My remarks focused on the involvement by the 
provincial government in the whole realm of heritage. 
The portfolio over which Minister Smith presently 
presides has had numerous name changes over the past 
50 years and, if we can ascribe any significance to each 
name, heritage is not a major priority. The portfolio of 
Sport, Culture & Heritage (the name by which it has 
been known since 2016 when “Heritage” rejoined after 
a three-year absence) is a small one in which ministers 
turn over frequently.
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Fifty years ago, the government formed the Historic 
Resources Branch (HRB) to coordinate its responsibil-
ities in all areas of history and heritage. The HRB staff 
was responsible for doing original research on Manitoba 
history; conducting inventories of historic structures 
such as churches, schools, railway stations, and grain 
elevators; conducting and supervising archaeological 
investigations; installing plaques to commemorate note-
worthy historical people, events, and places; providing 
guidance and advice to the government, municipalities, 
and public; and administering cash grants to groups 
doing a diverse range of historical projects.

The “golden years” of the HRB—when its staff were 
active in all the above works—occurred in the 1980s 
and 1990s. Among the government’s accomplishments 
was the passing in 1986 of a new Heritage Resources 
Act to replace the Historic Sites and Objects Act of 
1967. Provisions of the new Act included protocols for 
the designation of heritage sites at the provincial level, 
definition of protective measures for important sites, 
making provision for designation of heritage sites at the 
municipal level (through the establishment of Municipal 
Heritage Advisory Committees or MHACs to advise 
municipal councils and, where possible, to undertake 
work at the local level), and recognizing heritage objects 
and the proper procedures for the handling of ancient 
human remains.

Today, the HRB is involved primarily in government 
advisory, archaeological scrutiny, and financial ad-
ministration, and the rest of its former responsibilities 
either do not happen or are done mostly by volunteers 
working for the PHAs and various other groups around 
the province. Evidence of the Branch’s erosion in 
capability can be seen in the size of its staff complement, 
as reconstructed from annual telephone directories for 
provincial civil servants. From humble origins in early 
1970s when the HRB had one employee (and possibly 
short-term contract workers who did not warrant a 
telephone), the total rose to 26 in the early 1990s. Since 
the mid-2000s, the number has dwindled to fewer than 
ten by 2018. Commemorations that spiked in the 1980s 
and 1990s dropped in the 2000s. Only a single historic 
site designation at the provincial level occurred in the 
2010s, and none have taken place in the 2020s. It appears 
the provincial government has gotten out of the plaque 
business, so much so that degraded plaques unveiled 
decades ago are retrieved and put into long-term storage.

This downward trend would be less worrisome if other 
levels of government “picked up the slack.” However, 
while municipal designations in Manitoba were high in 
the 1990s and 2000s, the total has fallen in the 2010s and 
2020s. Although every one of Manitoba’s 137 munici-
palities is encouraged to establish an MHAC, I suspect 
that many exist only on paper, either because there 
are no local advocates to serve on them or municipal 
councils see no need to seek their advice. I can think 
of fewer than ten MHACs that undertake work on a 
regular basis. At the federal level, the Historic Sites and 
Monuments Board of Canada continues to make period-
ic designations in Manitoba, with prolonged delays be-
tween the announcement of a new designation and the 
official unveiling of a plaque. For example, Winnipeg’s 
Ukrainian Labour Temple was designated as a national 
historic site in 2009 but it took three years for its plaque 
to be installed.

Provincial government participation in the recogni-
tion of historic sites dates to 1946, when the Historic 
Sites Advisory Board of Manitoba was established. This 
group of private historians, architects, archaeologists, 
and other citizens made recommendations to identify, 
protect, preserve, commemorate, and interpret histor-
ically and architecturally significant places, buildings, 
people, and events in Manitoba. In the 1950s, the Board 
encouraged the installation of commemorative plaques 
at wayside parks, many of them dealing with the prov-
ince’s early fur trade trails and trading posts. Canadian 
centennial celebrations in 1967 and Manitoba’s centena-
ry in 1970 saw increased activity, with an emphasis on 
political and historical themes such as the boundaries 
of the “Postage Stamp Province” and the origin of the 
name “Manitoba”. In the 1980s, there was a trend to 
expand commemorative themes to represent those 
who had long been ignored as contributors to society; 
women, labour, ethnic and Indigenous heritage were 
highlighted. In 1986, the new Heritage Resources Act 
changed the Board’s name to the Manitoba Heritage 
Council and made it a senior advisory body to the HRB.

Unfortunately, although the Heritage Council tra-
ditionally met several times a year, it has not convened 
since 2016. Its role is presently being re-evaluated by 
the provincial government, along with a lot of other 
agencies, boards, and commissions, many of which are 
expected to disappear. Since its role is mandated by the 
Heritage Resources Act, the Council’s future seems 
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safe, but we understand that its role may be restricted to 
re-evaluating existing plaque text for cultural sensitivity.

Presently, Manitoba’s Heritage Resources Act, which 
is now 36 years old and showing signs of its age in light 
of changing societal priorities, seems to have relevance 
only to the protection of designated sites and objects, 
and the handling of human remains. Heritage objects 
were perceived as items that did not fit into other cate-
gories of preservable artifacts. Only two of them have 
ever been designated under the Act: The Pas’s Skippy L 
ship and Winnipeg’s statue of Timothy Eaton. Human 
remains have taken on new dimensions in light of 
Indigenous remains unearthed during major construc-
tion projects and concerns over the deaths of Indigenous 
children at residential schools.

Meanwhile, unpaid volunteers of the Manitoba 
Historical Society are fulfilling many of the responsibil-
ities formerly handled by trained, heritage professionals 
of the Historic Resources Branch (which in 2021 was 
renamed the Community Programs and Services 
Branch—notice the absence of any mention of history 
or heritage). We receive huge numbers of public in-
quiries daily, many of them pertaining to matters that 
should rightfully be answered by civil servants. Through 
our online historic sites mapping project (www.mhs.
mb.ca/docs/sites) that our volunteer researchers and 
photographers have been building for the past dozen 
years, we are drawing attention to historical people, 
places, and events in ways that municipal, provincial, 
and federal plaques never could, and in the process 
we are building comprehensive inventories of historic 
structures that are useful for resource management and 
promotion of tourism.

Is the MHS well compensated for this work? 
Definitely not, and neither are our PHA kin for the work 
they do. A case in point is the Manitoba Archaeological 
Society (MAS). Founded in 1961, it organizes meetings 
and conferences, publishes a scholarly journal, and is 
presently participating in the investigation of a pre-con-
tact Indigenous farming site in southwestern Manitoba. 
The MAS is run entirely by unpaid volunteers. Due to 
chronic low funding, the MAS closed its office several 
years ago and all its equipment and files were transferred 
into a rented storage unit. A year ago, they were moved 
into a board member’s carwash in Virden. We are told 
that Manitoba has become known as “The Black Hole of 
Archaeology” in the international community despite 

the fundamental importance of this field to a full under-
standing of Manitoba’s past.

The woeful funding situation in Manitoba is put 
into context by comparing the equivalent funding for 
provincial heritage organizations in Saskatchewan, our 
immediate neighbour to the west. Annual PHA funding 
from the Manitoba government ranges from $11,200 to 
$75,900 (median $27,400) while associations of archives 
and museums; archaeological, historical, and genealog-
ical organizations; and Francophone historical groups 
in Saskatchewan receive $170,000 to $582,000 (median 
$180,500) or roughly seven times as much. Do people in 
Saskatchewan value their heritage more than those in 
Manitoba? If dollars count for anything, it appears so.

In summary, financial support for Manitoba’s heritage 
community is small compared to comparable jurisdic-
tions, is declining in relative purchasing power, and is 
unstable because funding decisions are made annually 
so there is no meaningful opportunity for long-term 
strategic planning. The PHAs are struggling with the 
same issues of aging demographics and worker burnout 
as other volunteer-driven organizations in Manitoba. 
There are few opportunities for young Manitobans to 
find paid employment in the heritage sector. We are 
being called on to improve inclusivity of all perspec-
tives and Indigenous reconciliation with no infusions 
of resources to do so. If the COVID-19 pandemic has 
taught us anything, it is that technology can engage 
Manitobans regardless of where they live, but do 
heritage organizations have the means to exploit this 
potential to meet their province-wide mandates? I do 
not think so.

In my view, the solution to the woes of the heritage 
community in Manitoba comes down to money—much 
more of it and more stability in its provision. We have 
advocated to the provincial government to establish 
endowment funds—as it has done for a few “signature 
museums” around Manitoba—that would provide 
PHAs with stable funding sufficient to enable each of 
them to have, at a minimum, an office and one paid staff 
person. That proposal has, to date, been ignored.

I believe the present situation in Manitoba’s heritage 
community is unsustainable and, unless there is a 
meaningful re-engagement on the part of all levels of 
government, I predict bad times ahead. I urge you, as a 
reader of Prairie History, to raise this concern with your 
elected representatives. n
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